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Southwark Brexit Panel
Tuesday 8 January 2019

6.30 pm
Ground Floor Meeting Room G01B - 160 Tooley Street, London SE1 2QH

Order of Business

Item No. Title Page No.

1. APOLOGIES

To receive any apologies for absence.

2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS

Members to declare any interest and dispensations in respect of any time 
of business to be considered at this meeting.

3. MINUTES 1 - 16

To agree as correct records the minutes of the meetings held on 17 July, 
19 September, 3 October and 11 December 2018.

4. SOUTHWARK BREXIT PANEL - RECOMMENDATIONS TO CABINET 17 - 26

To discuss the key findings from the evidence sessions which took place between 
July and October 2018, as well as the Southwark and LGA Regional Brexit 
Sounding Board in October 2018, and agree recommendations to Cabinet.

Date:  8 January 2019
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Tuesday 17 July 2018

SOUTHWARK BREXIT PANEL
MINUTES of the Southwark Brexit Panel held on Tuesday 17 July 2018 at 4.00 pm at 
160 Tooley Street, London SE1 2QH 

PRESENT: Councillor Victoria Mills (Chair)
Councillor James Coldwell
Councillor Maria Linforth-Hall
Councillor Margy Newens
Councillor David Noakes
Councillor Kieron Williams

OFFICER
SUPPORT:

Aine Gallagher, Principal Policy and Public Affairs Officer
Harjeet Sahota, Policy and Public Affairs Officer
Everton Roberts, Principal Constitutional Officer

1. APOLOGIES

There were no apologies for absence.

2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATONS

There were no disclosures of interests or dispensations.

3. MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE

The panel noted the membership and terms of reference of the Southwark 
Brexit Panel.

4. SOUTHWARK COUNCIL'S RESPONSE TO BREXIT (EVIDENCE 
GATHERING)

The chair of the panel, Councillor Victoria Mills, explained the process on 
how the panel would receive evidence and that the council were broadly 
considering inviting stakeholders from local health services, community 
groups, police, London South Bank University and further education 
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Tuesday 17 July 2018

providers in Southwark, organisations involved in Regeneration schemes 
and possibly other individuals / organisations aswell.  She also informed 
the meeting that the council was planning to hold a Local Government 
Association (LGA) regional sounding board meeting with the LGA and 
Ministry of Housing, Communities & Local Government (MHCLG) on 30 
October 2018.

She reported that the following invited guests were no longer able to come 
and give evidence at this meeting – Lorna Gavin, Southwark Business 
Forum, a representative from Southwark Trade Unions and Patria Roman, 
Latin Elephant.

The panel heard from Stephen Douglass – Director of Communities and 
Southwark Council Brexit Officer

Below is a summary of points made.

- Regulatory services are reliant on EU legislation 

- Central government have issued no guidance to Southwark 
Council and need to give direction

- There are concerns for the Latin American Community in 
Southwark who are Spanish residents and here on EU passports.

- The Council intends to do impact assessments on reductions of 
EU funding

- Southwark Council do not collect the nationality of staff but there is 
internal staff uncertainty

- The Council have not yet looked at the possibility of a no deal 
Brexit

- There is a resource issue but Southwark Council has a track 
record of helping people with no recourse to public funds. 

- Southwark Council have been looking at procurement issues and 
food hygiene standards post – Brexit.

Panel recommendations for future evidence sessions

Cllr Kieron Williams suggested that someone from the Law Centre come 
to give evidence and to explain what the process is to apply for settled 
status.

Cllr Maria Linforth-Hall – Clear guidance is needed from the Council for 
the Latin American community – her constituents are currently being 
exploited by individuals who claim to be able to guarantee their status.
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Tuesday 17 July 2018

RESOLVED:

1. That the process by which evidence will be gathered to inform the 
council’s response to Brexit (paragraphs 7 – 10 f the report be 
noted.

2. That the key areas the Communities and Local Government 
Committee is recommending local authorities consider (paragraph 
11 of the report) be noted.

3. That any additional issues and topics to be covered be considered 
outside of this meeting due to lack of time.

5. EVIDENCE SESSION - THEME: BUSINESS AND EMPLOYMENT

The panel received evidence from the following expert witnesses 
representing business:

Richard Kalmar – Southwark Chamber of Commerce
Michael Spooner – Federation of Small Business
Nadia Broccardo – Team London Bridge
Nic Durston – South Bank BID
Laura Griffiths – South Bank Employers Group
Richard Brown – Centre for London

Below is a summary of the points made:

- The business community are very concerned and feel there is a lot of 
uncertainty in the process

- Access to markets needs to be clearer in the White paper – service 
exports integral to London’s economy

- This will affect the hospitality and building sectors which have a large 
percentage of EU workers.

- In the wake of Brexit business deals have been delayed which has 
caused a delay in jobs. 

- 66% of SME’s would like to reverse Brexit

- Chamber of Commerce had a debate pre-Brexit and 72% of 
businesses they spoke to wanted to remain in the EU

- There is a lack of information particularly around the replacement of 
EU funding streams

- Apprenticeship levy has seen a slow uptake but is now being seen as 
an opportunity

- There is no office space available in London bridge
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Tuesday 17 July 2018

- The London Bridge Station redevelopment has been good for 
businesses

- Southwark has remained resilient in the face of high street declines

- The hospitality industry are increasingly using agency staff

- There are issues for recruiting around people who have been long 
term unemployed particularly in the hospitality sector as the work 
tends to be physically demanding.

- There is investment going on behind the scenes to avoid a slow drain 
of labour

- International companies with offices here are not relocating but are 
investing in their other EU offices

- This presents an opportunity with employment and skills for local 
people. There tends to be a disconnect between local economy/jobs v 
local people the contributions do not always overlap

- Destination marketing and collaboratively working with BID’s increases 
tourism.

- Security is a concern post-Brexit with regards to information sharing 
and police resourcing 

- The borough is diverse culturally and economically with a range of 
businesses and a variety of working styles, as a result this borough is 
in a better position than others to prepare for Brexit

- There should be a regional approach/city maker visas to ensure that 
London does not have a labour drain

- A system similar to the Australian system where under 30’s have the 
opportunity to work and stay for 2 years

- Post study work visas should be granted to retain talent

- Unemployment is at a historic low but low paid jobs and precarious 
contracts have increased along with an increase in in-work poverty.

What can the Council do to support businesses?

- London remains number one in the world for culture and hospitality 
training and product development. 

- The government should be looking at freedom of labour and people – 
the Council should lobby for this
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- A scheme to encourage U.K. people to work in the hospitality sector

- Social media means there is more access than ever to a potential 
workforce and client base, we need to use this

- To work with London and Partners around tourism and promote 
Southwark as a top destination

- Do not add to the burden on the business community

- Make sure the public realm is maintained

- Increase skills and training

- Information/data sharing

- One simple interface with the council for businesses

- Clearer information regarding the Brexit process for businesses and 
residents

- BID’s are small teams but champion security and have managed to 
find extra policing. The Council should look at social regeneration 
which is culture led

- To continue to focus on government policy and monitor 
announcements that will affect residents. 

- Further collaboration with  BIDs and businesses

- More innovation and skills 

- Use s.106 to support cultural provision in regeneration projects

- There should be a move away from projects and contracts in culture 
and creative industries, it is a growing sector so it needs to be made 
sustainable and locals should be matched up with industry 
opportunities

- To encourage businesses to come to Southwark and to co-ordinate 
existing activity particularly within the creative industries. 

How are we making Southwark an attractive place to live and play and 
work?

- More London Living Wage employers

- To tackle the lack of Affordable Housing

- Knife Crime Strategy/VAWG strategy to improve safety
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Tuesday 17 July 2018

- The borough’s culture and tourism

- Robust responses against Hate Crime

- Tech, TV production and video skills are the main areas that the 
Council should be focused on.

The meeting ended at 6.06pm

CHAIR:

DATED:
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Wednesday 19 September 2018

SOUTHWARK BREXIT PANEL
MINUTES of the Southwark Brexit Panel held on Wednesday 19 September 2018 at 
9.30 am at Ground Floor Meeting Room G01B - 160 Tooley Street, London SE1 2QH 

PRESENT: Councillor Victoria Mills (Chair)
 Councillor James Coldwell
Councillor Maria Linforth-Hall
Councillor Margy Newens
Councillor David Noakes
Councillor Kieron Williams

OFFICER
SUPPORT:

Aine Gallagher, Principal Policy and Public Affairs Officer
Harjeet Sahota, Policy and Public Affairs Officer
Everton Roberts, Principal Constitutional Officer

1. APOLOGIES

Apologies for lateness were received from Councillor Kieron Williams.

2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS

There were no disclosures of interests or dispensations.

3. MINUTES

Consideration of the minutes was deferred.

The Brexit Panel invited expert witnesses to discuss and give evidence on 
the potential impact of Brexit on higher education and healthcare.

4. EVIDENCE SESSION - THEME: EDUCATION

The panel heard evidence from Professor Patrick Bailey – Deputy Vice 
Chancellor, London South Bank University
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Wednesday 19 September 2018

Below is a summary of the issues discussed in the evidence sessions:

Education

 Professor Bailey raised significant concerns that LSBU has around the 
impact of Brexit on EU students in higher education, in terms of 
attracting new students and uncertainty for existing students who are 
unsure about their future.

 Students and staff in the EU felt unwelcome after the referendum vote 
, the university needed to provide emotional support to offset this 
indirect impact.

 There are concerns that Brexit will make it more difficult to attract and 
retain staff, as well as concerns of EU funding, which funds research 
that is crucial for universities. Universities are concerned that it will be 
harder to take part in international research bids if the UK is not part of 
the EU. This is particularly difficult for universities which are already 
facing financial challenges. 

 Concerns were also raised about the direct and indirect consequences 
on student fees, and the potential impact of an economic downturn 
following Brexit which would negatively affect local businesses and 
therefore workforce and employment opportunities.

 Universities in the UK value the richness of diversity from the EU, 
including staff and students, as well as programmes such as Erasmus, 
and are concerned about losing that.

 UK and EU students are currently recorded in the same way and no 
distinction is made between the two, therefore universities are unlikely 
to have accurate figures on how many EU students they have. 

 All of the work that LSBU has done has been around mitigated the 
negative impacts of Brexit; they do not see any positive opportunities.

5. EVIDENCE SESSION - THEME: HEALTHCARE

The panel received evidence from the following individuals:

Caroline Gilmartin – Director of Integrated Commissioning, NHS 
Southwark Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)
Ross Graves – Managing Director, NHS Southwark Clinical 
Commissioning Group
Professor Kevin Fenton, Strategic Director of Place and Wellbeing
Mark Dayan – Policy and Public Affairs Analyst Nuffield Trust

The Panel also received written evidence from Dr Matthew Patrick, CEO 
South London and Maudsley (SLAM) NHS Foundation Trust

8



3

Southwark Brexit Panel - Wednesday 19 September 2018

Below is a summary of the issues discussed in the evidence sessions:

Health

 A wide range of concerns were raised about the potential impact of 
Brexit on health services, including the NHS, public health and social 
care.

 Health services are a key consideration for Southwark and Brexit, as 
the borough has world class health institutions. Expert witnesses 
highlighted that it was impossible to know the full extent of the impact 
of Brexit on those services.

 For the NHS, emergency preparedness is a priority along with 
resilience. Health professionals raised concerns that there is not 
enough time for the NHS to properly plan, which could have an impact 
on patient safety particularly in the case of a no deal Brexit.

 Particular concerns were raised about the prospect of the UK leaving 
the EU with no deal, which could have significant consequences for 
the supply of medicines and regulation.

 The UK health service has a significant proportion of EU workforce, 
particularly in London, which has led to concerns about vacancies 
being unfilled, especially in the social care sector. Attracting more 
people into social care would require improved pay and working 
conditions, which seems unlikely in the context of the current financial 
constraints on local authority budgets.

 The emotional impact of Brexit on health staff was significant and the 
NHS ran a campaign about the importance of EU staff to help mitigate 
that impact. 

 Health professionals emphasised that the impact of Brexit on health in 
the UK must be seen in the context of austerity, and an already 
strained NHS service dealing with more complex conditions and an 
ageing population.

 The UK currently benefits from professional networks and collaborative 
EU organisations for their research, information sharing and expertise. 
There is a risk that public health legislation in the UK will fail to keep 
up with EU legislation following Brexit.

 A potential indirect consequence of Brexit if there is an economic 
downturn would be an increase in economic inequalities which lead to 
health inequalities, which would drive up demand on services. 
Reciprocal healthcare for UK citizens living in the EU in the event of a 
‘no deal Brexit’ is also unclear.

 Witnesses emphasised the need for health to be prioritised in the EU 
negotiations to protect those who are most vulnerable in society, but 
warned that it will not be possible to mitigate effectively against the 
impacts of Brexit with ongoing cuts to local government and public 
health grants.
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Wednesday 19 September 2018

6. SCOPE OF NEXT MEETING

The chair outlined the proposed scope of the next meeting.

The meeting ended at 11.45am.
 

CHAIR:

DATED:
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Wednesday 3 October 2018

Southwark Brexit Panel
MINUTES of the OPEN section of the Southwark Brexit Panel held on Wednesday 3 
October 2018 at 5.30 pm at Ground Floor Meeting Room G01B - 160 Tooley Street, 
London SE1 2QH 

PRESENT: Councillor Victoria Mills (Chair)
Councillor James Coldwell
Councillor Maria Linforth-Hall
Councillor Margy Newens
Councillor David Noakes
Councillor Kieron Williams

OFFICER
SUPPORT:

Stephen Douglass, Southwark Council Brexit Officer
Julie Foy, Head of Human Resources
Aine Gallagher, Principal Policy and Public Affairs Officer
Harjeet Sahota, Policy and Public Affairs Officer
Tim Murtagh, Constitutional Officer

1. APOLOGIES 

Apologies for lateness were received from Councillor Kieron Williams.

2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS 

There were none.

The Brexit Panel invited expert witnesses to discuss and give evidence on the potential 
impact of Brexit on EU citizens and communities, as well as the impact on council 
services.

3. EVIDENCE SESSION - THEME: BUSINESS AND EMPLOYMENT 

Lorna Gavin, Chair of Southwark Business Forum, spoke about the potential affect of 
Brexit on businesses in Southwark.
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Wednesday 3 October 2018

4. EVIDENCE SESSION - THEME: COMMUNITIES AND EU CITIZENS RIGHTS 

This item was moved up the agenda running order.

The following participants spoke about Brexit and its affect on communities and EU 
residents rights in Southwark.

Patria Roman, Latin Elephant
Carlos Naranjo, Director of the Latin American Chamber of Commerce
Gordon McCullough, CEO of Community Southwark Council
Sally Causer, Southwark Law Centre
Ruth Budge, Southwark Law Centre
Isaac Bigio, Iberian American Alliance in the UK

Following initial statements from each presenter there was a discussion of issues with 
members of the panel.

Below is a summary of the issues discussed in the evidence sessions:

Business and Employment

 Employers are facing uncertainty over Brexit which is bad for business.

 While larger businesses may be putting contingency plans in place, SMEs in particular 
may need additional support, as they feel powerless to plan.

 The Southwark Business Forum has consulted members and a strong theme coming 
out of this consultation was the importance of championing inclusion and diversity as a 
rebuttal to hate crimes and hostility.

 An additional consideration in Southwark is the impact of Brexit on Latin American 
businesses – the Latin Quarter has almost 200 small businesses and Brexit has 
created insecurity for many of those businesses and their employees, many of whom 
have EU passports.  

 Businesses generally are in agreement that they are unable to predict what will 
happen and are hoping to minimise any surprises.

Communities/EU residents’ rights

 Southwark has a significant Latin American population and many Latin American 
residents in the borough have EU passports and therefore will be directly affected by 
Brexit in terms of their status to live and work in the UK. Elephant and Castle is a 
particular hub for Latin American businesses.

 According to expert witnesses, many Latin American residents work in cleaning 
services with 11% earning less than the National Living Wage and 70% earning less 
than the London Living Wage.
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Wednesday 3 October 2018

 Witnesses raised concerns about the vulnerability of some Latin American residents, 
particularly those who are unable to speak English, working in precarious conditions or 
with uncertain immigration status.

 EU citizens still face significant uncertainty about their rights and status following 
Brexit, particularly in the event of leaving the EU without a deal, and the process for 
the government’s settled status scheme is still unclear.

 Like many areas, Southwark saw an increase in hate crime following the EU 
referendum result and witnesses highlighted the importance of continuing to monitor 
this.

 As well as EU citizens rights, there is significant uncertainty about funding for the 
voluntary and community sector following Brexit. Some projects supporting vulnerable 
people are EU funded and the future of that funding beyond March 2019 is unclear. A 
high proportion of people working in the charitable sector in London are from the EE 
area.

 There are significant concerns around vulnerable groups whose rights will be affected 
by Brexit but who may not be aware of the steps they will need to take, including some 
elderly and disabled people, those who do not speak English and children in care. 
Some people may struggle to navigate the process, including through digital and 
financial barriers, and legal aid will not usually be available to support those 
individuals. 

 Southwark Council does not record the nationality of employees, but like most London 
local authorities the council workforce is likely to be significantly impacted by Brexit 
and the council has been taking steps to raise awareness amongst staff and working 
closely with trade unions.

 Community groups highlighted the importance of having the right information easily 
available for residents to inform and reassure people in this time of uncertainty. 

Southwark Council

 As an employer the council does not differentiate between UK and EU workforce – 
data has only been collected since the EU referendum.

 The council is working to raise awareness amongst staff and is working closely with 
trade unions.

 The council has concerns about workforce shortages particularly in social care, 
construction and IT and is monitoring skills shortages.

 In terms of community cohesion, the council is visibly encouraging inclusion and is a 
zero-tolerance employer when it comes to intolerance/hate crime.

5. SOUTHWARK COUNCIL'S RESPONSE TO BREXIT 

The panel received verbal updates from Stephen Douglass, Director of Communities and 
Southwark Council Brexit Officer and Julie Foy, Head of Human Resources, Southwark 
Council. 

6. BREXIT - IMPLICATIONS FOR ADULT SOCIAL CARE 
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The Panel received a written briefing from Jay Stickland, Director of Adult Social Care at 
Southwark Council, on the implications Brexit may have on adult social care.

7. LGA REGIONAL BREXIT SOUNDING BOARD - 30 OCTOBER 2018 

It was reported that a LGA regional Brexit sounding board meeting would be held on 30 
October 2018.

The meeting ended at 7.36pm 

CHAIR:

DATED:
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Southwark Brexit Panel - Tuesday 11 December 2018

Southwark Brexit Panel
MINUTES of the OPEN section of the Southwark Brexit Panel held on Tuesday 11 
December 2018 at 6.00 pm at Ground Floor Meeting Room G01A - 160 Tooley Street, 
London SE1 2QH 

PRESENT: Councillor Victoria Mills (Chair)
Councillor James Coldwell
Councillor Maria Linforth-Hall
Councillor Margy Newens
Councillor David Noakes
Councillor Kieron Williams

OFFICER
SUPPORT:

Aine Gallagher, Principal Policy and Public Affairs Officer
Everton Roberts, Principal Constitutional Officer

1. APOLOGIES 

There were no apologies for absence.

2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS 

There were no disclosures of interests or dispensations.

3. SOUTHWARK BREXIT PANEL: RECOMMENDATIONS TO CABINET 

The panel met to discuss the findings of the 3 evidence sessions in July, September and 
October 2018, as well as the Regional Brexit Sounding Board which took place on 30 
October 2018. The panel discussed draft recommendations arising from the evidence 
gathered and agreed to finalise the recommendations to cabinet and a report summarising 
their findings at the next meeting on 8 January 2019. These recommendations will be 
included in a cabinet report which will go to cabinet on 22 January 2019.

15



2

Southwark Brexit Panel - Tuesday 11 December 2018

The meeting ended at 6.50pm.

CHAIR:

DATED:
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Southwark Brexit Panel: Draft Report for Cabinet

Introduction

On 23rd June 2016 the UK voted in the EU referendum on whether the UK should ‘remain’ in 
the EU or ‘leave’. 52% of those that took part in the referendum voted to leave the EU. The 
Government triggered Article 50 of the Lisbon Treaty on 29 March 2017, initiating the start of 
EU and UK negotiations. The timeline for negotiations was two years as stated in the Treaty 
meaning the deadline to leave the EU is 29 March 2019.

In Southwark over 72% of the residents who took part in the referendum voted to remain in 
the EU. Southwark is home to 41,000 non-Irish EU citizens, whose status in the UK following 
the departure from the EU is unclear. Providing certainty to those citizens and ensuring their 
rights are protected is a priority for the council. 

The Local Government Association (LGA) has been leading the way in representing the 
voice for local government and some local authorities are taking a range of actions to assess 
the impact of Brexit on their communities. Many local authorities fear a huge funding gap 
following the loss of current EU funding streams to local government. However the LGA has 
expressed concern that local government’s voice has been noticeably absent in national 
discussions about the impact of Brexit.

Southwark Council has taken a number of steps to prepare for the impact of the UK leaving 
the EU on the borough and our residents. The council appointed Brexit Officer to look at how 
leaving the EU would impact the local economy and the legal status of Southwark’s 41,000 
non- Irish EU nationals. Following the local elections in May 2018, the Leader of the Council 
created a cabinet member portfolio with responsibility for Brexit (cabinet member for finance, 
performance and Brexit). The Cabinet Member for Finance, Performance and Brexit, Cllr 
Victoria Mills, established the Southwark Brexit Panel on 9 July 2018 to enable a cross party 
group of councillors to examine the impact of Brexit in Southwark. 

Southwark Brexit Panel remit

The panel was set up as a time limited, task focused group to assess the impacts of the UK 
leaving the EU on Southwark, including identifying risks and challenges as well as any 
opportunities emerging from Brexit that Southwark can mitigate and maximise respectively. 
The group was tasked with carrying out a review of the impacts of the UK existing the EU by 
looking at a number of areas and variables. The panel agreed to hold evidence gathering 
sessions with a range of stakeholders, community groups and public service representatives 
to consider how the council can meet its Council Plan commitment to protect all local 
residents from the effects of Brexit and promote Southwark’s diversity and cultural richness 
in the heart of London. The panel is not a decision making body, but agreed to report back to 
Cabinet and make recommendations for decisions where relevant and appropriate.

The Southwark Brexit Panel was established with the following terms of reference:
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1. To lead and co-ordinate research on the likely impact on council services and residents 

as a result of the United Kingdom (U.K.) leaving the European Union (EU).

2. To gather evidence from local stakeholders to build a picture of the impact of Brexit in 
Southwark and use this evidence to inform the council’s response to Brexit.

3. To make recommendations to Cabinet about actions the Council should consider taking 
to mitigate any possible impacts on its services and residents and share evidence 
gathered with relevant stakeholders.

The membership of the Southwark Brexit panel is:
 Councillor Victoria Mills  (Chair)  
 Councillor James Coldwell    
 Councillor Maria Linforth-Hall    
 Councillor Margy Newens    
 Councillor David Noakes    
 Councillor Kieron Williams    

Southwark Brexit Panel Meetings

The Southwark Brexit Panel held three meetings between July and October 2018 to gather 
evidence from a range of stakeholders in the borough to assess the potential impact of 
Brexit on residents, businesses, public services, community groups and others. A list of the 
evidence sessions is detailed below:

Tuesday 17th July

Evidence session: Business and Employment

Lorna Gavin – Chair, Southwark Business Forum
Nadia Broccardo – Team London Bridge
Laura Griffiths – BIDS London
Richard Kalmar – Chamber of Commerce
Richard Brown – Centre for London

Wednesday 19th September

Evidence session: Education

Professor Patrick Bailey – Deputy Vice Chancellor, London South Bank University

Evidence session: Healthcare

Caroline Gilmartin – Director of Integrated Commissioning, NHS Southwark Clinical 
Commissioning Group (CCG)
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Ross Graves – Managing Director, NHS Southwark Clinical Commissioning Group
Professor Kevin Fenton, Strategic Director of Place and Wellbeing
Mark Dayan – Policy and Public Affairs Analyst Nuffield Trust

The Panel also received written evidence from Dr Matthew Patrick, CEO South London and 
Maudsley (SLAM) NHS Foundation Trust

Wednesday 3rd October

Evidence session: Southwark Council's Response To Brexit

Stephen Douglass, Director of Communities and Southwark Council Brexit Officer 
Julie Foy – Head of Human Resources, Southwark Council

The Panel also received a written briefing from Jay Stickland, Director of Adult Social Care 
at Southwark Council, on the implications Brexit may have on adult social care

Evidence session: Communities and EU Citizens Rights

Patria Roman, Latin Elephant
Carlos Naranjo, Director of the Latin American Chamber of Commerce
Gordon McCullough, CEO of Community Southwark
Sally Causer, Southwark Law Centre
Ruth Budge, Southwark Law Centre

Summary of issues raised in Brexit Panel meetings

Business and employment

 There is a high representation of EU workforce in London, which means Brexit is likely to 
impact business and employment in the capital more than other areas.

 There is a lack of direction from central Government which is causing challenges for 
businesses because uncertainty makes it difficult for them to plan ahead.

 Particular sectors that were highlighted included hospitality, construction, social care 
tech and IT. Concerns were raised around the shortage of labour in the property and 
development sector. There may be challenges in recruiting local people to take up these 
positions leaving employment gaps.

 While larger businesses may be putting contingency plans in place, SMEs in particular 
may need additional support, as they feel powerless to plan.

 Businesses highlighted difficulties in recruiting staff in some sectors that will be 
exacerbated by Brexit, nursing, hospitality, construction and social care.

 Employers highlighted concerns around the potential impact of Brexit on employment 
and skills for local residents, as well as information sharing and police resourcing.

 The importance of promoting tourism in London was raised, as other issues such as lack 
of affordable housing and the high cost of living, alongside Brexit, could act as a 
deterrent for employees staying in or moving to London.
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 A strong theme coming out of the Southwark Business Forum was the importance of 
championing inclusion and diversity as a rebuttal to hate crimes and hostility. 

 Businesses generally are in agreement that they are unable to predict what will happen 
and are hoping to minimise any surprises.

 An additional consideration in Southwark is the impact of Brexit on Latin American 
businesses – the Latin Quarter has almost 200 small businesses and Brexit has created 
insecurity for many of those businesses and their employees, many of whom have EU 
passports. 

 There was a strong emphasis on the role the migrant workforce in Southwark plays in 
contributing to the local economy and the need to provide certainty for EU citizens 
working in the borough.

Education

 Professor Bailey raised significant concerns that LSBU has around the impact of Brexit 
on EU students in higher education, in terms of attracting new students and uncertainty 
for existing students who are unsure about their future.

 Students and staff in the EU felt unwelcome after the referendum vote , the university 
needed to provide emotional support to offset this indirect impact.

 There are concerns that Brexit will make it more difficult to attract and retain staff, as well 
as concerns of EU funding, which funds research that is crucial for universities. 
Universities are concerned that it will be harder to take part in international research bids 
if the UK is not part of the EU. This is particularly difficult for universities which are 
already facing financial challenges. 

 Concerns were also raised about the direct and indirect consequences on student fees, 
and the potential impact of an economic downturn following Brexit which would 
negatively affect local businesses and therefore workforce and employment 
opportunities.

 Universities in the UK value the richness of diversity from the EU, including staff and 
students, as well as programmes such as Erasmus, and are concerned about losing that.

 UK and EU students are currently recorded in the same way and no distinction is made 
between the two, therefore universities are unlikely to have accurate figures on how 
many EU students they have. 

 All of the work that LSBU has done has been around mitigated the negative impacts of 
Brexit; they do not see any positive opportunities.

Health

 A wide range of concerns were raised about the potential impact of Brexit on health 
services, including the NHS, public health and social care.

 Health services are a key consideration for Southwark and Brexit, as the borough has 
world class health institutions. Expert witnesses highlighted that it was impossible to 
know the full extent of the impact of Brexit on those services.

 For the NHS, emergency preparedness is a priority along with resilience. Health 
professionals raised concerns that there is not enough time for the NHS to properly plan, 
which could have an impact on patient safety particularly in the case of a no deal Brexit.
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 Particular concerns were raised about the prospect of the UK leaving the EU with no 
deal, which could have significant consequences for the supply of medicines and 
regulation.

 The UK health service has a significant proportion of EU workforce, particularly in 
London, which has led to concerns about vacancies being unfilled, especially in the 
social care sector. Attracting more people into social care would require improved pay 
and working conditions, which seems unlikely in the context of the current financial 
constraints on local authority budgets.

 The emotional impact of Brexit on health staff was significant and the NHS ran a 
campaign about the importance of EU staff to help mitigate that impact. 

 Health professionals emphasised that the impact of Brexit on health in the UK must be 
seen in the context of austerity, and an already strained NHS service dealing with more 
complex conditions and an ageing population.

 The UK currently benefits from professional networks and collaborative EU organisations 
for their research, information sharing and expertise. There is a risk that public health 
legislation in the UK will fail to keep up with EU legislation following Brexit.

 A potential indirect consequence of Brexit if there is an economic downturn would be an 
increase in economic inequalities which lead to health inequalities, which would drive up 
demand on services. Reciprocal healthcare for UK citizens living in the EU in the event 
of a ‘no deal Brexit’ is also unclear.

 Witnesses emphasised the need for health to be prioritised in the EU negotiations to 
protect those who are most vulnerable in society, but warned that it will not be possible 
to mitigate effectively against the impacts of Brexit with ongoing cuts to local government 
and public health grants.

Communities/EU residents’ rights

 Southwark has a significant Latin American population and many Latin American 
residents in the borough have EU passports and therefore will be directly affected by 
Brexit in terms of their status to live and work in the UK. Elephant and Castle is a 
particular hub for Latin American businesses.

 According to expert witnesses, many Latin American residents work in cleaning services 
with 11% earning less than the National Living Wage and 70% earning less than the 
London Living Wage.

 Witnesses raised concerns about the vulnerability of some Latin American residents, 
particularly those who are unable to speak English, working in precarious conditions or 
with uncertain immigration status.

 EU citizens still face significant uncertainty about their rights and status following Brexit, 
particularly in the event of leaving the EU without a deal, and the process for the 
government’s settled status scheme is still unclear.

 Like many areas, Southwark saw an increase in hate crime following the EU referendum 
result and witnesses highlighted the importance of continuing to monitor this.

 As well as EU citizens rights, there is significant uncertainty about funding for the 
voluntary and community sector following Brexit. Some projects supporting vulnerable 
people are EU funded and the future of that funding beyond March 2019 is unclear. A 
high proportion of people working in the charitable sector in London are from the EE 
area.
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 There are significant concerns around vulnerable groups whose rights will be affected by 
Brexit but who may not be aware of the steps they will need to take, including some 
elderly and disabled people, those who do not speak English and children in care. Some 
people may struggle to navigate the process, including through digital and financial 
barriers, and legal aid will not usually be available to support those individuals. 

 Southwark Council does not record the nationality of employees, but like most London 
local authorities the council workforce is likely to be significantly impacted by Brexit and 
the council has been taking steps to raise awareness amongst staff and working closely 
with trade unions.

 Community groups highlighted the importance of having the right information easily 
available for residents to inform and reassure people in this time of uncertainty. 

Southwark and LGA London Brexit Sounding Board 

On 29 October 2018 Southwark hosted a London Brexit Sounding Board, in partnership with 
the Local Government Association (LGA) and Lewisham and Lambeth Councils. The 
Sounding Board offered an opportunity for the three local authorities, local businesses, 
public services and community representatives, to raise their concerns about Brexit directly 
with central government. 

The focus of the Sounding Board was based around the key themes that were explored 
through the work of the Southwark Brexit Panel, including:
 Business and skills
 How we can up-skill our residents & continue to encourage growth
 Education and health - we have heard about huge negative impacts of Brexit - what can 

we do as LAs to support our anchor institutions 
 How we can challenge our employers to make social care sector more attractive and 

continue to encourage growth
 How can local government and civil society protect our vulnerable residents, tackle hate 

crime and link up immigration and housing support 

Political representatives from each of the three boroughs spoke at the event about the 
approach the local authorities have taken in responding to Brexit and the main issues that 
are likely to have a significant impact on the boroughs’ residents, businesses and community 
groups.

Alongside the three local authorities, the Sounding Board included presentations from:
 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (Local Government EU Exit 

Team)
 Local Government Association (Eamon Lally, Principal Advisor)
 Greater London Authority (Alex Conway, Assistant Director for Brexit and European 

Programmes)

The Sounding Board also included three panel discussions on three key themes – details of 
the panellists are included below.

EU workforce, employment and skills

 Neil Coyle MP for Bermondsey and Old Southwark (Chair)
 Cllr Kieron Williams – Southwark Council Cabinet Member for Jobs, Skills and Innovation 

22



 Richard Brown – Centre for London 
 Lorna Gavin – Chair Southwark Business Forum 
 Nadia Broccardo – Team London Bridge 
 Carlos Naranjo – Director of the Latin American Chamber of Commerce 

Local public services

 Cllr Victoria Mills (Chair)
 Caroline Gilmartin – Director of Integrated Commissioning, NHS Southwark CCG
 Florence Eshalomi AM – London Assembly Member for Southwark and Lambeth  
 Mark Dayan – Nuffield Trust 
 Allison Roche – Unison

EU residents rights and communities 

 Helen Hayes MP for Dulwich and West Norwood (Chair)
 Ruth Budge – Immigration Lawyer Southwark Law Centre 
 Aysha Anderson – Citizens Advice Lewisham 
 Lucila Granad – Director of Latin American Women's Rights Service 
 Stephen Douglass – Southwark Council Director of Communities and Brexit 
 Cllr Kevin Bonavia – Lewisham Council Cabinet Member for Refugees, Democracy and 

Accountability 

Key issues raised by the three local authorities, the LGA and the GLA included:

 Concerns around whether the government acknowledges the financial strain on local 
authorities and the impact this will have on their ability to adequately prepare for Brexit.

 Local government requires more practical advice on contingency planning, particularly in 
the case of a ‘no deal’ Brexit.

 Lack of clarity around future funding including the Shared Prosperity Fund and how this 
will be properly devolved to local government.

 Need for immediate clarity on settled status and the rights of EU citizens in the event of a 
Brexit deal or no deal, including confirmation about whether EU citizens will be able to 
vote and stand in elections in May 2019 in the case of no deal.

 The tone of central government’s engagement with local authorities has changed in light 
of the prospect of a no deal Brexit – MHCLG appears to be concerned about whether 
councils are ready but in the current uncertainty the question is ‘ready for what?’

 Concern that local authorities will have the burden of mitigating the impact of Brexit 
without any additional resource, at a time of already stretched budgets and increasing 
demand on services.

Key issues raised in the panel sessions are summarised below.

EU workforce, business and employment

 Warnings that uncertainty is causing huge issues for businesses and it is unlikely to end 
in March 2018.

 Concerns that Brexit is slowing investment in construction and other sectors.
 London has significantly higher representation of EU workforce than the rest of the 

country – Brexit will have a huge impact on this.
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 Suggestion that if Brexit goes ahead, local authorities should focus on investment in 
skills and further education provision, focusing on key sectors.

 Businesses require clarity from government about what they are being asked to prepare 
for – uncertainty makes it impossible to plan ahead.

Local public services

 Brexit will have a significant impact on policing – the Met is already overstretched and 
there is no future plan for addressing the changing nature of crime and ensuring the 
police are adequately resourced. Security issues are also a concern.

 Panellists emphasised the sharp difference between a deal of some kind and leaving the 
EU without a deal, with much more serious consequences in the latter case.

 Headline issues in the case of no deal Brexit include a sharp economic shock, impact on 
supply and costs and additional pressures on the NHS, including through the uncertainty 
around reciprocal healthcare.

 There is significant concern around EU funding and the impact loss of funding could 
have on public services.

 Social care was particularly highlighted as a sector which cannot cope without EU 
migration.

EU rights and communities

 Lack of clarity from central government has created huge uncertainty for EU citizens, 
which will particularly affect the most vulnerable people who may not be aware of their 
rights or the processes they will need to follow to apply for settled status.

 Groups particularly at risk of failing to secure settled status include elderly, victims of 
abuse, children in care, and people who will not have the documentation to be able to 
prove their right to remain.

 Voluntary and community groups are concerned about their capacity to support 
vulnerable people who will be impacted by Brexit, particularly in the context of potential 
loss of EU funding.

 Access to information is a complex area and there will be a need for targeted community 
work. For example many Latin American residents in Southwark who have EU passports 
may need support, particularly vulnerable individuals such as victims of trafficking or 
domestic abuse, where migration status could be used as a means of exploitation.

 Concerns about the impact of Brexit on social cohesion and the need to ensure that 
Southwark – and London – remains an open place.

Recommendations to cabinet

Southwark Council contingency planning and impact assessment

1. Publish the Council’s Brexit contingency planning and risk register in January 2019 with 
a further update in February 2019 and again in March 2019.  This should include making 
sure contractors also have continuity plans in place and that the council is working 
closely with the GLA and other London Boroughs to ensure we have robust emergency 
planning in place especially in the event of no deal.
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2. Continue to develop our understanding of the impact of Brexit on the council, our 
workforce, our services, our partners and our residents.

Southwark Council workforce

3. Publish and review the work already undertaken about the potential impact on 
Southwark Council’s workforce. 

4. Cover the cost of applying for settled status for Southwark Council employees.

5. Request information from contractors on their workforce impact assessments.

Support for EU citizens

6. The Council should cover the cost of applying for settled status for all children in its care.

7. Southwark Council should create a one-off fund that will make grants to voluntary and 
community groups to support vulnerable people through Brexit. This would ensure 
difficult to reach groups are supported to apply for settled status and any other difficulties 
emerging for EU citizens as a result of Brexit.

8. Collate information and resources being provided by other organisations about support 
for EU citizens, the settled status application process and other relevant information, and 
signpost to voluntary and community sector organisations offering support.

9. Identify vulnerable individuals and groups who may struggle with the settled status 
application process or be unaware of what they need to do, including older people 
(including in care homes or supported housing) and some people with disabilities, and 
work with voluntary and community groups to ensure those people are communicated 
with effectively.

10. Request clear guidance from central government about process for EU citizens during 
the transition period and in the event of no-deal.

11. Engage with partners and local businesses to encourage them to support their EU 
workers to apply for settled status – this could be through schools and health partners 
but also working through the Southwark Business Forum.

Communication

12. Prepare a comprehensive communications plan looking at all avenues we have to 
engage with residents, including:
 Sharing information through direct mailings, council website, council publications, 

social media etc.;
 Signposting to support and information available;
 Clearly communicate the message that the council wants EU citizens living in 

Southwark to stay in the borough;

25



 Identify organisations and partners who could communicate with residents about 
settled status process (e.g. NHS, GP surgeries, Job Centres) and encourage them to 
make information available.

Business, skills & local economy

13. Review the information available on the council website for businesses (including new 
businesses starting up in the borough) to make it as easy as possible for businesses to 
understand their obligations and changes to regulations etc. This is important and helpful 
whether there are changes following Brexit or not.

14. Note the potential impact of Brexit on the local economy and job market, particularly in 
key sectors identified in the Brexit Panel evidence sessions – construction, hospitality, 
social care, and digital and creative. Consider how this could be linked-in to the current 
work being done on Labour Market Intelligence and vacancies by the Council.

15. Look to fast track work streams in the Council’s Skills Strategy to help support local 
residents to be upskilled and fill potential gaps in the hospitality, health and social care 
and construction workforces.

16. The Council should publish a Tourism Strategy and Action Plan by Autumn 2019 to 
ensure a sector that could remain strong during Brexit contributes to the local economy 
and job creation. This does not need to be limited to the direct link with Brexit but rather 
be a wider piece of work that seeks to promote the strong cultural offer in Southwark and 
whilst balancing the potential pressures tourism can place on our residential 
communities.
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